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MEMORANDUM 

TO:        Bob Klein, Chair, and Members of the 
  Alcoholic Beverage Control Board  

 

DATE:  April 29, 2019 

FROM: Erika McConnell, Director RE:  975 Moosequito’s Bar  
 
 
Requested 
Action: 

License renewal 

  
Statutory 
Authority: 

AS 04.06.090(b):  “The board shall review all applications for licenses made under 
this title and may order the director to issue, renew, revoke, transfer, or suspend 
licenses and permits authorized under this title.” 
 
AS 04.11.470:  “A person may object to an application for issuance, renewal, transfer 
of location, or transfer to another person of a license, or for issuance of a permit, by 
serving upon the applicant and the board the reasons for the objection. The board 
shall consider the objections and testimony received at a hearing conducted under 
AS 04.11.510(b)(2) when it considers the application…” 
 
AS 04.11.510(b)(2): “The board may review an application for the issuance, renewal, 
transfer of location, or transfer to another person of a license without affording the 
applicant notice or hearing, except…(2) the board may, on its own initiative or in 
response to an objection or protest, hold a hearing to ascertain the reaction of the 
public or a local governing body to an application if a hearing is not required under 
this subsection;” 

  
Staff Rec.: Hold a public hearing; approve the renewal with a condition 
 
Update:  The board tabled this matter at the February meeting to provide the licensee an 
opportunity to respond to the objections. The licensee has provided a written response to the 
objections that have been received. 
 
Background:  Multiple individuals who live near this beverage dispensary licensee in Sterling have 
objected to the license renewal on the grounds that there is excessive noise and disturbance coming 
from the bar. Three objection letters are attached along with a petition and the 2018 reports of the 
Alaska State Troopers. The Kenai Peninsula Borough does not protest the renewal. The borough 
has no applicable noise ordinances. 
 
AS 04.11.395 states, “The board may, in the best interests of the public, impose conditions or 
restrictions on a license or permit issued under this chapter.”  
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I recommend that the board renew this license with the following condition: “Outdoor speakers or 
speakers intended to broadcast music outside of the building at Mile 82, Sterling Highway, shall not 
be used between 10:00 pm and the following10:00 am, Sundays through Thursdays, and between 
midnight and the following 10:00 am, Fridays and Saturdays.” 
 
A temporary license was issued on January 10, 2019. 
 
Attachment: Licensee response (April 10, 2019) 

Objections 
  Renewal application 



MOOSEQUITO VENTURES, LLC
PO Box 91910

Anchorage, AK 99509

April 10, 2019

Alaska Alcoholic Beverage Control Board
Alcohol and Marijuana Control Office
880 West 7th Avenue; Suite 1600
Anchorage, AK 99501

Re: Moosequitos Bar, License No. 975

As the sole member of Moosequito Ventures, LLC, I hereby submit Moosequitos' 
response to the Protest filed by Mr. Stan Welles on November 12, 2018.  The subject Protest 
was apparently initiated on August 10, 2018, when Mr. Welles began circulating a petition, 
protesting the continued operation of Moosequitos Bar in Sterling, Alaska.  Moosequitos, 
however, was not informed of the Protest or the circulating petition until a week before the 
Board's February 2019 meeting.  Since that time, we have identified only one noise complaint
recorded during the entirety of calendar year 2018.  Unfortunately, we were unable to resolve 
that complaint when the complainant declined (or ignored) my personal invitation to meet and 
address the problem he raised.  To fully understand the background of the Protest, I believe 
that the Board must look separately at the motives of the two apparent initiators of the Protest
– Stan Welles and Jerry Cornell on the one hand – and, on the other hand, the other 
neighbors who agreed to sign the Petition that is included in the Protest.

On or about August 1, 2017, Moosequitos consented to the placement of a large pro-
marijuana sign on its property in connection with a Kenai Peninsula Borough marijuana 
referendum that was voted upon in late 2017.  At the time the sign was placed on our 
property, the pro-marijuana advocates warned me that the sign would likely anger a 
particularly vindictive anti-marijuana politician who lived in Sterling.  While that politician was 
specifically identified to me as Mr. Stan Welles – I did not recognize the name since 
Moosequito's had not previously been involved in the pro-marijuana movement.  While 
Moosequitos does not have a formal involvement in the marijuana industry and did not know 
anything about the referenced politician at the time, our support of the marijuana industry was
based upon my general belief that the growth potential of this new industry offered potential 
long-term benefits for the Kenai Peninsula Borough and its economy.

On August 5, 2018, our records show that an individual identified only as “Jerry” called 
Moosequitos Bar at 4 pm in the afternoon and instructed our bartender to turn off our music.  
My bartender politely declined to turn off the music at that moment, but assured the caller that
our practice was to turn the music volume down later in the evening.  Upon hearing this, 
“Jerry” abruptly ended the call, closing with a vague threat against Moosequitos' continued 
operations.  The bartender then immediately called me and described her conversation with 
“Jerry”.  My instructions to her were to call the number that appeared on our caller ID and tell 
“Jerry” that I would welcome the opportunity to meet with him at any time to address his 
concerns and I proposed that he schedule a meeting with me at his convenience.  My 
bartender called me back a few minutes later to report that “Jerry” had not answered her 
return call so she left a detailed voice mail message for the caller.  “Jerry” never returned our 



call nor took me up on my offer to meet.  We had no further contact with “Jerry” until I read 
thei Protest.  Upon reviewing the petition, I noted that the first signor of the petition was 
identified as “Jerry Cornell” and lists the same telephone number that we had called using our
caller ID information.  Jerry signed the Petition five days after my request to meet with him.

Mr. Welles' Protest tellingly opens with the statement that “As a great grandparent; I am
disgusted that we ever voted to legalize marijuana.”  He ends by threatening that he has a 
“neighbor [who] says he has two rifles that will shoot a 3” group at 300 yards, [and who] says 
he knows how to take out [our] speakers!”  Upon seeing Mr. Welles' name, I immediately 
recalled his name as being the “vindictive anti-marijuana neighbor” who I had been warned 
about.  Mr. Welles' threats are appalling to me, as I am responsible the safety and well-being 
of my entire staff and all customers who visit my business.  It is my belief that Mr. Welles' 
written threats are unlawful – and certainly inappropriate to be made in submittals before this 
Board.  They should not be condoned in any respect by this Board.

Since reviewing the Protest, my staff has had the opportunity to review our records for 
2018 and we have found that “Jerry's” call was the only recorded noise complaint we received
during 2018.  Based upon our established protocol, our bartenders relay all telephone calls or 
messages to my attention in either of three ways.  Depending upon the bartender's 
assessment of the importance of the matter, they will either (1) call me immediately and 
request guidance, (2) fill out a telephone message note and pin it to my bulletin board (for 
review when I return to Moosequitos), and/or (3) write an entry in our bar log book for review 
by my manager (on a daily basis), for review by my staff (the next time each member starts a 
shift) and by me (upon my return to the office).

While I may question the ulterior motives of Mr Welles and Mr. Cornell, I do not 
similarly question the motives of the other neighbors who elected to sign the petition.  I view 
the petition as evidence of a breakdown in communication between me and Moosequitos' 
neighbors.  Clearly our neighbors have not been provided with a clear enough means of 
reaching me to discuss their issues.  While I believe in the effectiveness of the telephone 
protocol we have in place, I recognize that our system may not foolproof and relies on the 
judgment of each bartender.  Notwithstanding my confidence in this system, it can be 
improved.  In this spirit, I propose to provide every signer of the petition with a personal email 
address – the one that I personally use and monitor several times each day and which relates
exclusively to the ongoing operations of Moosequitos.  This is the email address that our 
vendors, all regulatory agencies and our bankers use to communicate with me regularly 
regarding Moosequitos' matters.  I can guarantee the Board that every neighbor complaint 
arriving at this email address will be personally reviewed and addressed by me on a priority 
basis.

The communication problem that exists between Moosequitos and its local neighbors 
appears real and may be aggravating our relationship with the community.  While our 
neighbors' perceptions may be that they are “constantly” contacting Moosequitos regarding 
noise issues, our perception is that we have not been receiving the number of complaints that
they suggest.   For our purposes, however, I believe that our best response is to allow me to 
work with our neighbors, rather than dealing with vague and unverified allegations of unruly 
behavior taking place on our business premises.  For example, the Protest suggests that 
Moosequitos is unruly because the State Troopers disclosed a dozen “Incident Reports” from 
2018 which allegedly were associated with Moosequitos.  That is a misleading argument that 



can be seen by simply reading the reports.  Over one-half of the reports document calls that 
we initiated to the Troopers to address a transient parking problem that was caused by the 
State of Alaska park rangers across the street during 2018.  In that case, the park rangers 
readily admitted that they were telling transient parkers that they could simply go across the 
street and park for free at Moosequitos because “we would not care”.  At times last summer, 
we had as many as 20 transient parkers on our property – including massive side-dumps and 
large 18-wheelers that were apparently avoiding a stop at the weigh station located just up 
the road.  Because of this problem, we were forced to initiate a signage and towing program 
during 2018 to regain control of our property.  Other reports documented routine visits (walk 
throughs) by law enforcement personnel which found nothing out of the ordinary.  Only one 
incident report from 2018 involved the inappropriate conduct of a customer of Moosequitos 
(called in by our personnel) and two disturbances caused by former customers who later 
became the subjects of temporary restraining orders.  Contrary to the inferences drawn by Mr.
Welles, the Incident Reports reflect a responsible business being conducted in accordance 
with applicable law.  It is unfortunate that Mr. Welles did not read the reports before 
attempting to use them for ulterior purposes.  Indeed, one report appears to document a visit 
that was initiated by an anonymous noise complaint (without prior knowledge to us) that the 
Trooper to be without merit.

The vague and unspecific charge contained in the Protest that “someone” once 
witnessed a drug deal taking place in our parking lot” is partucularly disturbing and illustrative 
of how inflammatory and counterproductive such arguments can be.  Moosequitos has 16 
security cameras in operation at Moosequitos that effectively represent a security resource for
the local community.  We are often contacted by the State Troopers to see if our cameras may
have recorded certain nearby activities – unassociated with Moosequitos operation - that are 
being investigated by the Troopers for purposes.  It would be far more productive for our 
neighbors to report suspicious parking lot behavior to us with a detailed report (i.e. date, time, 
location on lot and a description of activity) and provide us the opportunity to fully investigate 
their report using our camera data and take appropriate remedial action, if warranted.

It seems as though, in this day of internet brevity, I am constantly asking my staff to  
improve their communication skills with our customers and amongst themselves.  This need 
to improve our communication skills clearly goes beyond my isolated staff, however.  It is time
for us to renew our focus on communications with our local community.  I intend to take full 
responsibility for the implementation of that task going forward.

Respectfully submitted,

Moosequito Ventures, LLC

By: _____________/s/________________
Paul W. Koval, Managing Member



From: Home 7/29/2017
To: CED AMCO Enforcement (CED sponsored)
Subject: Moosequitos Bar in Sterling problem
Date: Monday, November 12, 2018 4:04:53 PM
Attachments: Petition.pdf

Moosequitos Bar Letter- Lorentzen.docx
Moosequitos Complaint Letter-Nikki.doc
Moosequitos Bar Case Reports.pdf

Greetings to the AMCO Enforcement Staff; 

Reading of some of your current workload, I apologize for adding to it.  As a great
grandparent; I am disgusted that we ever voted to legalize marijuana. 

We, here in Sterling are very, very, very upset with the noise and disturbances coming from
Moosequito’s Bar at mile 82 of the Sterling Highway. 

Prior to last year’s open-heart surgery, I was on the Kenai Borough Assembly.  With that in
mind, a neighbor called to ask what we might do about the noise, etc. coming from
Moosequito’s Bar.  I said I would call the Alcohol & Marijuana Control Office and ask.  I did
and the idea of putting a petition together and sending it to you folks at the Enforcement
Branch developed. 

Accordingly, I have attached the petition.  Petitioners range from families with children to
retired individuals to a popular lodge at the junction of the Moose and Kenai Rivers. 
Petitioners are located from across the Moose River to a half mile up-river.  We have a lot of
swans on the river, but they all stay ½ to ¾ mile up river. 

The Lorentzens have young children.  My wife and I live a quarter mile up-river from
Moosequitos.  The Lorentzens live a little north of us.  The Lorentzen’s have tried in vain for
years to get Moosequitos to quiet down.  Moosequitos response to them has been typical for
all of us.  Their letter is attached. 

One neighbor called Moosequitos in the middle of this past July, politely asking them to turn
off the outside speakers.  They did for about 15 minutes.  About a half hour later, with the
noise back on, our neighbor called again.  Moosequitos turned off the outside speaker for
another 15 minutes and them back on.  This sequence of call-speakers-off-for-15-minutes-and-
back-on for-a-half-hour continued until our neighbors went to bed late that evening.  It was
5:00AM the next morning before the speakers went off! 

Some of the neighbors have to wear ear plugs to sleep.  May I say it kindly but sincerely; the
neighborhood is getting very pissed off at Moosequitos. 

In my wife’s (Nikki) attached letter, she speaks to our buying our current location here on the
Moose River because the facilities would work for a B&B such as she ran in Homer before
our coming to Sterling in 2012. 

The importance of being able to do a B&B took on a new significance in the last three years. 
I’ve had major surgeries over the past three years including cancer, radiation, emergency
colon surgery, open heart surgery and Colorectal Surgery.  During these three years of major
medical issues, I’ve had to put up with the crap from Moosequitos all during recovery.  It
doesn’t matter to Moosequitos whether the temperature is 70ºF or -20ºF, rain, sunshine or

mailto:welles@ptialaska.net
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To Whom It May Concern,



[bookmark: _GoBack]Our family has lived in the Moose River area for just shy of 13 years. During that time, we have made numerous calls to Moosequito’s Bar requesting the volume of the music broadcast over their outdoor loudspeakers be turned down. These requests have always been made very late at night – well after midnight – but we have never gotten any acceptable results from our requests. We have been met with indifference at best and sarcasm at worst. There have been warm summer nights when we had to keep our windows shut despite the discomfort in our house in an (unsuccessful) attempt to keep out the noise so our children could sleep. We have endured loud, early morning barfights outside the bar that echoed through the neighborhood. We can often hear every single word of every song until the bar closes down sometime in the morning.



We are very supportive in general of locally owned businesses, but when a business that affects an entire neighborhood refuses to be a good neighbor, we are no longer supportive of that business. We are sorry to protest a local business, but after 13 years of requests, we’ve realized that this business owner is probably not going to make any changes. We are therefore objecting to the renewal of the liquor license for Moosequito’s Bar in Sterling.



Respectfully,



Aaron and Kimberly Lorentzen

Moose River Drive

Sterling, Alaska


November 11, 2018

Respectfully:


When we bought our place on the Moose River, it was advertised as having a separate building available to use as a Mother-in-law room and or a B&B room.  Since I had had a B&B in Homer, Alaska I thought that would be a nice summer time business to supplement our retirement income.  


The plan was to start with just friends and family to see if this idea would work.  However, due to the noise coming from Moosequitos Bar, it became very apparent that we would be unable to do this venture.  Family members had to wear eat plugs to sleep at night due to the music/noise and others decided not to stay overnight with us.  When we made it known to the management of Moosequitos Bar, they said they were a business and we were trying to “hurt” their business practices.  However, they in turn were stopping us from having a profitable business.


Needless to say, Moosequitos Bar has not proven to be a good neighbor nor an asset to the community of Sterling.   They continue to ignore the request of turning down the outdoor speakers; starting early in the morning and run it late into the night.  At times the music has been left on after the management has left for the night.


It seems the only thing we as neighbors can now do is request that the licenses for Moosequitos Bar not be renewed.


Sincerely,


Nikki Welles (Mrs.)
























































































































snow, the noise continues.  Calls were always meant with sarcasm or rudeness or both. 

I’ve also attached Alaska State Patrol’s reports for 2018.  Through October 2018, the police
have been called in 12 times in 10 months.  We know of a grill theft, a big brawl and two
occasions of fireworks at about 2:00AM in the morning that apparently weren’t reported.  One
neighbor while visiting Moosequitos to complain, watched a drug deal go down in the parking
lot. 

Please, shut them down.  They are and insist on being a big pain in the butt in the
neighborhood.  A friend of one neighbor said “buy me a beer and I’ll go pull the speaker
wires.”  A retired school principle, knowing all the kid’s tricks, has proposed super-gluing the
locks.  Another neighbor says he has two rifles that will shoot a 3” group at 300 yards, says he
knows how to take out the speakers! 

Sincerely,

Stan Welles



To Whom It May Concern, 
 
Our family has lived in the Moose River area for just shy of 13 years. During that time, we have made 
numerous calls to Moosequito’s Bar requesting the volume of the music broadcast over their outdoor 
loudspeakers be turned down. These requests have always been made very late at night – well after 
midnight – but we have never gotten any acceptable results from our requests. We have been met with 
indifference at best and sarcasm at worst. There have been warm summer nights when we had to keep 
our windows shut despite the discomfort in our house in an (unsuccessful) attempt to keep out the 
noise so our children could sleep. We have endured loud, early morning barfights outside the bar that 
echoed through the neighborhood. We can often hear every single word of every song until the bar 
closes down sometime in the morning. 
 
We are very supportive in general of locally owned businesses, but when a business that affects an 
entire neighborhood refuses to be a good neighbor, we are no longer supportive of that business. We 
are sorry to protest a local business, but after 13 years of requests, we’ve realized that this business 
owner is probably not going to make any changes. We are therefore objecting to the renewal of the 
liquor license for Moosequito’s Bar in Sterling. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Aaron and Kimberly Lorentzen 
Moose River Drive 
Sterling, Alaska 



November 11, 2018 
 
 
Respectfully: 
 
When we bought our place on the Moose River, it was advertised as having a separate 
building available to use as a Mother-in-law room and or a B&B room.  Since I had 
had a B&B in Homer, Alaska I thought that would be a nice summer time business to 
supplement our retirement income.   
 
The plan was to start with just friends and family to see if this idea would work.  
However, due to the noise coming from Moosequitos Bar, it became very apparent 
that we would be unable to do this venture.  Family members had to wear eat plugs to 
sleep at night due to the music/noise and others decided not to stay overnight with us.  
When we made it known to the management of Moosequitos Bar, they said they were 
a business and we were trying to “hurt” their business practices.  However, they in 
turn were stopping us from having a profitable business. 
 
Needless to say, Moosequitos Bar has not proven to be a good neighbor nor an asset to 
the community of Sterling.   They continue to ignore the request of turning down the 
outdoor speakers; starting early in the morning and run it late into the night.  At times 
the music has been left on after the management has left for the night. 
 
It seems the only thing we as neighbors can now do is request that the licenses for 
Moosequitos Bar not be renewed. 
 
Sincerely, 
Nikki Welles (Mrs.) 












































































	Tab xx - Moosequito's Bar 975.pdf
	975 Objections.pdf
	975 Objection Moosequitos Bar Letter- Lorentzen (002)
	975 Objection Moosequitos Complaint Letter-Nikki (002)
	975 email Moosequitos Bar in Sterling problem
	975 petition
	975 Moosequitos Bar Case Reports (002)





